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EUIPO – European Commission’s DG GROW meeting

The Executive Director of the EUIPO, Christian Archambeau, held an online
meeting with the Director-General of the Directorate-General for Internal
Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs (DG GROW), Kerstin Jorna, on 15
March 2021.

The aim of this meeting was to follow up on the matters raised during the
last videoconference on 30 November 2020 in view of continuing to maintain
regular exchanges on the implementation of the IP Action Plan launched by the
European Commission on 25 November 2020 and the Strategic Plan 2025 of the
EUIPO.

On this occasion, they took stock of the good progress made by the SME Fund
and stressed their commitment to focus on joint potential initiatives to
support Innovation and more particularly SMEs as from 2022. Other items
discussed were the upcoming Designs Reform and GIs.

During the meeting, the achievements of the European Union Intellectual
Property Network (EUIPN) in the last 10 years and how it will be used for the
development of the IP policy in Europe in the future were briefly addressed.
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Joint press release following the 6th
Association council meeting between
the European Union and Georgia

The European Union and Georgia held the 6th meeting of the Association
council on 16 March 2021. The Association council took note of the 2021
Association Implementation Report on Georgia and assessed the state of EU-
Georgia relations since the last Association council in March 2019.

The sides reaffirmed their continued and joint commitment to Georgia’s deeper
political association and economic integration with the EU in the framework
of the Association Agreement and its Deep and Comprehensive Free trade Area
(DCFTA). The Association council welcomed the quality and frequency of
ongoing high-level dialogue and noted the importance of active follow up on
its results. Both sides acknowledged Georgia’s European aspirations, its
European choice and the common objective of continuing to build a democratic,
stable and prosperous country. The Association council welcomed ongoing
negotiations on the Association Agenda for 2021-2027 to set priorities for
the implementation of the AA/DCFTA. Georgia outlined its plans to further
advance on its European integration path by 2024.

The Association council welcomed Georgia’s progress on its European path,
including in the challenging COVID-19 context, and recognised the efforts of
the Georgian Government to contain the virus as well as to ensure targeted
social assistance to those in need. Both sides acknowledged the crucial
importance of the EU rapid assistance to Georgia in the fight against COVID
as a vivid sign of solidarity.   

Both sides reaffirmed their continued commitment to bringing tangible
benefits to the lives of Georgian citizens across key areas of cooperation:
economic development and market opportunities; strengthening institutions and
good governance; connectivity, energy efficiency, environment and climate
change; enhancing mobility and people-to-people contacts.

The Association council noted that the elections of 31 October and 21
November 2020 were competitive and that, overall, fundamental freedoms were
respected. The Association council agreed on the importance of addressing all
recommendations related to the shortcomings identified by international
observers, including OSCE/ODIHR, through ambitious and inclusive electoral
reform in order to strengthen the electoral environment and render it more
favourable for the democratic conduct of elections.

The Association council strongly regretted the deepening political
polarisation in Georgia. The EU called for a swift resolution to the ongoing
political situation, for all parties to step up efforts to de-escalate the
situation and come together to identify and agree on common ground. The
Association council agreed that it was vital for all actors to continue
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working, in the EU-supported mediation, to find an early resolution to
Georgia’s political crisis.

The Association council reiterated its call on all political actors to work
together and to maintain open dialogue in Georgia, including with civil
society, in order to further strengthen democratic institutions, consolidate
pluralistic democracy and advance reforms. Both sides stressed the need to
continue the successful cooperation between the EU and Georgia on strategic
communication and countering disinformation.

The Association council welcomed the progress made to date by Georgia in the
implementation of reforms in the rule of law and the penitentiary system. The
Council also agreed that there are a number of areas where further progress
was needed, including by strengthening the independence and accountability of
the judiciary and bringing the appointment process for Supreme Court judges
in line with European standards.The EU underlined its commitment to continue
assisting Georgia in reform of the judiciary and in strengthening the rule of
law.

The Association council recalled that a great number of Georgian citizens
have benefited from short term visa free travel to Schengen countries in
recent years. It welcomed the continuous efforts of Georgia to address
violations of the visa-free travel requirements, including the latest
legislative amendments to the Law of Georgia on ‘Rules for Georgian citizens
on Leaving and Entering Georgia’ and underlined the importance of its
effective implementation. The Association council underlined the critical
importance of sustained efforts by Georgia to continue to fulfil the visa
liberalisation benchmarks, in particular in order to strengthen and maintain
the recent decrease in the number of unfounded asylum applications lodged by
Georgian nationals in the Schengen + area. The EU encouraged Georgia to
further enhance cooperation with EU Member States to counter irregular
migration and organised crime. Both sides welcomed a renewed working
arrangement signed between Georgia and Frontex, as well as Georgia’s
acquisition of observer status in the European Migration Network. 

The Association council welcomed progress made in the implementation of
Georgia’s Human Rights Strategy and its Action Plan, as well as the important
work of the Human Rights Protection Department of the Ministry of Internal
Affairs. The EU recognised Georgia’s efforts in this area and encouraged
Georgia to continue efforts to effectively implement the anti-discrimination
law and to ensure protection for all persons belonging to minorities, and to
ensure gender equality. The Council recalled the commitment to the
universality of human rights for all, regardless of religion or belief, race,
ethnic origin, sex, language, sexual orientation, gender identity, ability or
other. The Association council welcomed substantial progress made by Georgia
to create an effective labour inspection system, in order to further improve
working conditions and address the challenges in this area in line with
international and European labour standards. It also discussed the importance
of continuing efforts in this direction.

Both sides welcomed the progress made by Georgia in the implementation of the
Association Agreement, including its Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade



Agreement (DCFTA). The EU continued to be the most important trading partner
of Georgia. The EU and Georgia agreed to identify further products with
export potential to the EU, for which EU can provide assistance. Both sides
welcomed successful implementation of structural reforms and underlined the
importance of ongoing reforms related to the improvement of the investment
climate in Georgia. The Association council welcomed the ongoing work to
draft a new SME Development Strategy 2021-2025 and the EU side confirmed its
readiness to support its implementation.

The Association council welcomed the disbursements of Macro-Financial
Assistance to Georgia in November 2020 and urged Georgia to continue the
implementation of outstanding agreed policy measures in order to enable the
disbursement of the second instalment of COVID Macro-Financial Assistance to
Georgia (of which 75 million EUR was disbursed in 2020). The EU encouraged
Georgia to ensure the sustainability of already implemented reforms and
maintain macro-economic stability.

The Association council reiterated Georgia’s strategic role in the field of
energy, transport and connectivity and increasingly as a transportation and
logistics hub in the region. The EU committed to continue engaging closely
with Georgia on the connectivity agenda, including through the gradual
completion of the indicative core Trans-European networks of Transport (TEN-
T), as a step towards enhancing connectivity and international trade between
Europe and Asia. The sides also highlighted the importance of Black Sea
connectivity.  The EU took note of Georgia’s request for support in the
elaboration and implementation of a plan for better Black Sea connectivity.

The Association council reiterated Georgia’s key role as a partner for
European energy security and stressed the country’s transit role for Caspian
hydrocarbon resources to reach European markets, notably via the Southern Gas
Corridor and through the Black Sea, with a view to strengthening EU-Georgia
interconnections. The EU stressed its continued commitment to further
supporting the roll-out of energy efficiency standards in public buildings,
based on legislative reforms in key areas. The EU reiterated its continuous
support to reinvigorating Georgia’s agriculture and rural sector to improve
living conditions in rural areas. The Association council noted the
importance of enhanced cooperation in the area of civil protection.

The EU recognised Georgia as a key partner in the region and acknowledged the
importance of EU-Georgia cooperation in the field of foreign and security
policy. The Association council recalled the issues discussed during the
third EU-Georgia Strategic Security Dialogue in October 2019 and looked
forward to the next meeting in this format. The EU expressed appreciation for
Georgia’s continued contribution to EU-led crisis management operations and
missions in the Central African Republic and the Republic of Mali, as well as
openness to supporting the strengthening of Georgia’s capacities and
resilience.

The EU reiterated its firm support for the sovereignty and territorial
integrity of Georgia within its internationally recognised borders. The EU
reiterated its firm commitment to peaceful conflict resolution in Georgia by
using all instruments at its disposal including the policy of non-recognition



and engagement. The work of the EU Special Representative for the South
Caucasus and the crisis in Georgia and of the EU Monitoring Mission
demonstrate this strong commitment.

The Association council took note of the judgement of 21 January 2021 of the
European Court of Human Rights Grand Chamber in the inter-State case
concerning the armed conflict between Georgia and the Russian Federation in
August 2008 and its consequences which concluded that after the 12 August
2008 the Russian Federation, “exercising effective control over Abkhazia and
South Ossetia”, violated several provisions of the European Convention of
Human Rights.

The Association council stressed the critical importance of the Geneva
International Discussions for addressing and resolving the challenges
stemming from the conflict between Russia and Georgia in August 2008. It also
reiterated that full and effective Incident Prevention and Response
Mechanisms (IPRMs) are essential for addressing the safety and humanitarian
needs of conflict-affected population on the ground. In this regard, the
Council welcomed the resumption of Ergneti IPRM meetings and emphasised the
crucial importance of resuming the Gali IPRM.

The Council expressed concern about signing a so-called programme on the
creation of a common socio-economic space between Russia and Georgian region
of Abkhazia as well as other steps further undermining Georgia’s sovereignty
and territorial integrity, deterioration of the security and human rights
situation in the Georgian regions of Abkhazia and Tskhinvali/South Ossetia,
especially with regard to intensified military build-up, installation of
barbed wire fences and other artificial barriers along the dividing lines,
long-term closure of “crossing points”. Concerns also include the situation
with ethnic discrimination of Georgians, restriction of freedom of movement,
including for health care and access to other social services, arbitrary
detentions, violation of property rights and education in mother tongue, the
persistent obstacles to the safe and dignified return of internally displaced
persons and refugees to their places of origin, and deprivation of life of
Archil Tatunashvili and Giga Otkhozoria. In this regard, the Association
council reiterated that justice should be applied.

The Association council reiterated the obligation for the Russian Federation
to fulfil its international obligations including under the EU-mediated 12
August 2008 Ceasefire Agreement, notably to withdraw its military forces from
the territory of Georgia and remove all impediments for establishment of
international security mechanisms therein. The Association council further
urged the Russian Federation to provide EUMM access to the whole territory of
Georgia, in line with its mandate. The Association council also called for
access for international humanitarian and human rights mechanisms of relevant
international organisations.

The Association council stressed the importance of ongoing support to people-
to-people contacts and confidence building measures across the divides. In
this respect, the Association council recalled its support for the Georgian
peace initiative « A Step to a Better Future» .



The EU commended Georgia’s active participation in the multilateral dimension
of the Eastern Partnership and underlined that continued reform efforts in
the partner countries are key to the success of the Eastern Partnership and
to the EaP Summit scheduled for later this year.

The Association council was chaired by the High Representative of the
European Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, Mr Josep Borrell. The
Prime Minister of Georgia, Mr. Irakli Garibashvili led the Georgian
delegation.

Visit the meeting page

Terrorist content online: Council
adopts new rules

The EU is working to stop terrorists from using the internet to radicalise,
recruit and incite to violence. Today, the Council adopted a regulation on
addressing the dissemination of terrorist content online.

The aim of the legislation is a swift removal of terrorist content online and
to establish one common instrument for all member states to this effect. The
rules will apply to hosting service providers offering services in the EU,
whether or not they have their main establishment in the member states.

Radicalisation and incitement to violence through social networks
and video platforms, the live streaming of attacks; these are
becoming more and more frequent factors in recent terrorist
attacks. With the new rules adopted by the Council today our law
enforcement authorities will have an effective instrument to tackle
this threat. Together, we send a strong signal to the internet
companies: it is time for faster, more efficient action.

Eduardo Cabrita, Portuguese Minister of Home Affairs

Voluntary cooperation with the hosting service providers will continue, but
the legislation will provide additional tools for member states to enforce
the rapid removal of terrorist content where necessary. Competent authorities
in the member states will have the power to issue removal orders to the
service providers, to remove terrorist content or disable access to it in all
member states. The service providers will then have to remove or disable
access to the content within one hour.
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Hosting service providers exposed to terrorist content will need to take
specific measures to address the misuse of their services and to protect
their services against the dissemination of terrorist content. The decision
as to the choice of measures remains with the hosting service provider.

The legislation also provides for a clear scope and a clear uniform
definition of terrorist content in order to fully respect fundamental rights.
It also includes effective remedies for both users whose content has been
removed and for service providers to submit a complaint.

The adoption of the Council’s position at first reading follows a provisional
agreement on the text reached between the Council presidency and the European
Parliament on 10 December 2020. The legal act now needs to be adopted by the
European Parliament at second reading before being published in the EU
Official Journal. The regulation will enter into force on the twentieth day
following its publication and will start to apply one year later.

LIFE programme – Council adopts its
position at first reading

Conservation efforts by the EU are reversing wildlife decline

Today the Council adopted its position at first reading on the LIFE programme
for 2021-2027 paving the way for its final adoption. The final step will be
the approval of the text by the European Parliament at second reading. The
adoption of the Council’s position follows a provisional agreement reached
with the European Parliament in December 2020. LIFE is the EU’s flagship
programme for nature, biodiversity protection and the fight against climate
change. From 2021, LIFE will also fund actions related to energy efficiency
and renewable energy.

I’m pleased that we have stepped up our ambition for the LIFE
programme. With an increased budget, LIFE will have a stronger
impact on the ground, across Member States. It will be an important
tool to help implement environmental and climate policy and reach
the EU’s climate neutrality objectives for 2050.

João Pedro Matos Fernandes, Portuguese Minister of Environment and
Climate Action

The agreement reached with the European Parliament allocates a total
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financial envelope of €5.432 billion for LIFE for the period 2021-2027. This
increase in budget reflects the agreement found under the EU’s long term-
budget (MFF) to apply an overall climate target of at least 30% to the total
amount of expenditure from the EU’s MFF and Next Generation EU recovery
instrument. The co-legislators also agreed that the duration of the LIFE
programme is aligned with the duration of the MFF.

Background
Launched in 1992, the LIFE programme is the only EU funding instrument
entirely dedicated to environmental and climate objectives. The general
objective of the LIFE programme for 2021-2027 is to contribute to the shift
towards a clean, circular, energy efficient, climate neutral and climate
resilient economy, including through the transition to clean energy, to
protect and improve the quality of the environment and to halt and reverse
biodiversity loss. To date, LIFE has co-financed more than 5 000 projects.

The European Parliament adopted its negotiation mandate on the proposal for a
regulation in  December 2018. The Council reached a partial general approach
also in December 2018. Negotiations between the co-legislators started in
January 2019 and led to a common understanding in March 2019, that excluded
budget-related and horizontal issues linked to the multiannual financial
framework (MFF). Following an agreement on the MFF, negotiations on the LIFE
regulation resumed and the Council and European Parliament reached a
provisional agreement on 17 December 2020, finalising those points. The next
step is the formal approval of the provisional agreement by the European
Parliament, before the Regulation can enter into force.
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I’m pleased that we have stepped up our ambition for the LIFE
programme. With an increased budget, LIFE will have a stronger
impact on the ground, across Member States. It will be an important
tool to help implement environmental and climate policy and reach
the EU’s climate neutrality objectives for 2050.

João Pedro Matos Fernandes, Portuguese Minister of Environment and
Climate Action

The agreement reached with the European Parliament allocates a total
financial envelope of €5.432 billion for LIFE for the period 2021-2027. This
increase in budget reflects the agreement found under the EU’s long term-
budget (MFF) to apply an overall climate target of at least 30% to the total
amount of expenditure from the EU’s MFF and Next Generation EU recovery
instrument. The co-legislators also agreed that the duration of the LIFE
programme is aligned with the duration of the MFF.

Background
Launched in 1992, the LIFE programme is the only EU funding instrument
entirely dedicated to environmental and climate objectives. The general
objective of the LIFE programme for 2021-2027 is to contribute to the shift
towards a clean, circular, energy efficient, climate neutral and climate
resilient economy, including through the transition to clean energy, to
protect and improve the quality of the environment and to halt and reverse
biodiversity loss. To date, LIFE has co-financed more than 5 000 projects.

The European Parliament adopted its negotiation mandate on the proposal for a
regulation in  December 2018. The Council reached a partial general approach
also in December 2018. Negotiations between the co-legislators started in
January 2019 and led to a common understanding in March 2019, that excluded
budget-related and horizontal issues linked to the multiannual financial
framework (MFF). Following an agreement on the MFF, negotiations on the LIFE
regulation resumed and the Council and European Parliament reached a
provisional agreement on 17 December 2020, finalising those points. The next
step is the formal approval of the provisional agreement by the European
Parliament, before the Regulation can enter into force.


